Las Positas College

Technology Committee

Meeting of 1-27-2003

2:30-4:30pm

Room 1603

Minutes:  Submitted by Amber Sexton

Present: 

Steven Bundy, Peggy Carter, Fredda Cassidy, Eric Golanty (Chair), LaVaughn Hart, Greg Johns, Ralph Kindred, Karen Kit, Bob Kratochvil, Philip Manwell, Elizabeth Noyes, Amber Sexton, Richard Solomon, Scott Vigallon.  Guest:  Jeannine Methe

I.  Call to approve the minutes of November 25, 2002, motion made and seconded. Minutes were approved as amended.

II. Report from the chair.  No report from the chair.

III. Technology Dean's Report (Ralph Kindred)

Course Management System (CMS) update. In December Dr. Susan Cota was going to issue a recommendation for a Course Management System. This didn't happen for a variety of reasons. A major issue was the concern surrounding the conversion process. Ralph has been working with the vendor (Blackboard) to improve the conversion success rate. He also engaged Ann Gunter to do an assessment and report including the time commitment for the course conversions, a project analysis, and project the time commitment for the faculty member. The numbers she produced were really good.

Jeannine Methe said that the conversion tool is not great. The utility will only do so much. That is why we are going to contract out for the manual work. The commitment of the faculty member will be to mainly verify what has been converted and give final approval on the work that's done.

Ralph Kindred noted that in regard to the budget issues and cuts, the negotiated price for the software was already very low. He was asked to review other alternatives in light of the budget cuts. The other options (including a scaled down version) did not include the features we wanted and did not cover our needs as an institution. In a meeting with Dr. Cota, it was revealed that Distance Education is vital to the college and showed that we had a commitment to this project.

Issues that needed to be addressed included: support, service, and reliable server to host the software. This will be outsourced to save LPC staff time, resources, and money. The outcome of the above mentioned meeting was to accept the original proposal from Blackboard. Plans to implement Blackboard as the Course Management System will go forward.

Jeannine mentioned that a key thing that recently occurred was with the proposed budget cuts; the CVC (California Virtual Campus which supplies our current access to WebCT) may not exist after June 2003.

Ralph Kindred said that there have been several proposals and the most recent of $288 million budget cut, counter proposals sounded better but that included eliminating the CVC. Without the CVC, LPC does not have a Distance Education Program.

Jeannine Methe said that a suggestion was entertained for the California Community Colleges to pull together and create their own CVC, but that cost would be more than just purchasing the Blackboard software.

She also mentioned that another key point is that Distance Education must be up 24 x 7, meaning it's up all the time. There must be redundant hard drives. Some of the small cost options would be redundancy, staff resources, hardware, and networking. Ultimately, it was more cost effective to outsource the hosting.

Ralph Kindred mentioned that other Course Management Softwares were considered such as Etudes. Etudes requires you to develop your own application using their program. That would be very costly to develop ourselves. Generally, Etudes seemed to be 1-2 years behind what we need. 

In response to the question of when the projected date for the CVC to be discontinued, Ralph Kindred said the proposed timing would be June. 

Jeannine Methe said that overall, it should only take 1-2 months to convert all of the courses and Ralph Kindred said that after the conversion is finished, it should just be a matter of training.

Jeannine Methe said that Ann Guptill knows the software and has worked with faculty in the past. She also does trainings in Blackboard. Jeannine also confirmed that Ann Guptill will be available to do trainings starting in March.

Eric Golanty asked if it is okay to go ahead and tell other DE faculty that this has happened. And Scott Vigallon asked if this decision was going to be publicized. 

Jeannine said that she would follow Karen Halliday's lead in announcing this development. Ralph Kindred noted that he was still working on final negotiations with the vendor and any official announcement may jeopardize that.

Eric Golanty questioned if, with the current state of the budget, if there would be any significant impact or change in technology - Hardware, software, etc.

Ralph Kindred noted that we are in a very good place in regards to where technology stands right now on campus. That the Instructional Grants allowed the Mac's on campus to be upgraded. We will have three new smart classrooms. TTIP money will be used to upgrade 10 projectors. The Gateway lease will add 200 new machines to the campus. (Which means we have the opportunity to upgrade 200 older computers with the ones that the additional 200 will replace.) This was done through aggressive negotiations with Gateway. The computer swap will most likely take place during the summer. It may get done during the Spring Break depending on the impact to the faculty and students. There should not be a great impact on faculty desktops, but he does recommend that you speak with your Division Dean if you want/need to upgrade your PC.

Eric Golanty stated that with this information he understands that with all the budget problems we are still up and running in regards to technology. Not only that, we are going into this with new machines which should tide us over.

Solomon stated that the priority should be to put the old Gateways into places that will have the most impact to the most students.

IV. WAN issues

Ralph Kindred noted that there was an outage during the first week of instruction and a total of three outages within the last month. This clearly indicates an unstable infrastructure. Karen Halliday said that this is a priority (meaning spending priority) to get fixed due to the negative impact on the students.

Although there were short-term fixes put into place, there were still many performance issues the first week of school. Ralph, with the help of others, will be looking into alternatives and reallocation of cost and hardware.

Jeannine Methe noted that we will be looking into both short-term and long-term fixes.

Ralph Kindred also noted that we are looking into ways for saving money. One way to do this is with printer consumables. An analysis was started on consumables last year and found that we could have saved 45% through negotiation and consolidating purchasing across campus. (Jeannine Methe mentioned that this issue is District-wide and that she will be looking into that as well.)  Another way to save money is through a software that will control power management on computers across campus.

Jeannine Methe announced that they have moved into the new District Office. There is a training room there with 16 PCs that will be available for use by LPC.

V. Print management Committee Report

Discussion regarding saving money on printer consumables lead to a report from the Print Management Committee. Greg Johns reported that a requisition was put in for a Print Management System. This system will direct the user to create a name for the print job and then stop the print job before it reaches the printer. In other words, it will go to a print release center before it prints. Other colleges have reported a 20-30% saving on paper. This solution eliminates inadvertent printing (double, triple copies of printouts or long 60 page websites.) This system will handle different sizes of paper.

Ralph Kindred says this will allow the students to change their behavior and make them aware of the way they print. In the future, we will be able to charge per page to print. The Print Management Sub-Committee is working on a plan for implementation of Pay Per Print.

Greg Johns mentioned that initially they would not change to pay to print. The software will generate reports that will enable the Print Management Sub-Committee to plan for the future. Last year, the amount spent for paper and toner (including satellite labs) was close to $12,000.

LaVaughn Hart asked if the student computer use cards covered any of those expenses.

Greg Johns gave some statistics based on the purchases from 2002-2003

	Computer Center Purchases
	Follett Cost incl. 25% disc
	Projected Reduced Cost
	Total Savings

	Toner
	$6,289.12
	(Office Max) $4,550.41
	28%

	
	
	(Resolution) $3,463.84
	45%

	Paper (Case of 10)
	$50.03
	(Office Max) $25.99
	48%

	
	
	(HP Office) $31.99
	36%

	Paper and Toner (Total)
	$11,831
	(Office Max) $7,463.86
	37%


LaVaughn Hart voiced the concern that in some classes students are required to print out a certain amount of work. Greg Johns said that this software will allow for that. It gives the administrator the ability to allow per-user a certain amount of free printouts. And Ralph Kindred noted that the Print Management Sub-Committee still has more things to work out. 

LaVaughn asked if there is any way to configure it so the student doesn't have to go to 2 machines to print (print release station and the printer). Greg Johns said that there will be 2 release stations in the room for the 3 printers. But the beauty of this setup is in the fact that the student will not have to get up every time he/she prints. The student can wait until they have finished all of their work and then go to the release station and have them all print at once.

Fredda Cassidy mentioned that they use a pay per print system in the 300 lab and that it's worked well. It has made the students more aware of what they print.

Peggy Carter mentioned that the need for a print management system may not be as evident in other labs as it is in the library. She mentioned that the students really print a lot. The library feels there is a great need to charge for printing there.

Eric Golanty asked when the print management system would be ready. Ralph Kindred replied that the software and hardware would be installed sometime this spring. The software will not be set up to charge to print this semester. He hopes to have that up and running by fall semester. Eric Golanty asked that the faculty is kept aware and a pre-warning is issued before pay to print begins.

Karen Kit asked if SARS will work with this system because it has the ability to help us identify people who are printing. Ralph Kindred mentioned that there are not any plans to integrate SARS at this time.

VI. Staff Reports

Amber Sexton - Web Accessibility Task Force has not yet met this semester, but we are still planning on holding a Web Accessibility Forum on February 11. Ralph Kindred mentioned that students are involved in the Web Accessibility Teaching and Learning Initiative. Amber Sexton said that training for the Web Accessibility TLI Project will be moving forward next week. Students will be learning to use the software to help make some faculty websites accessible. Greg Johns said that it's good for the budget that we are able to keep these projects in house (Laptechs, internships, etc) Fredda said that she is looking into integrating Laptechs with the internship program. Jeannine Methe noted that she was impressed with Laptechs in the District move. Amber Sexton also mentioned that Closed Captioning of a Telecourse was started over the Winter break.

Scott Vigallon - Distance Education is off to a smooth start. The Online Course Development Program met last week. Out of the 4 online classes that were recommended to the president, two were approved meaning there are two people in the program now. He mentioned that with the news received earlier in the meeting, he will be switching to teaching Blackboard for the next class. When the Distance Ed Sub-Committee met last, felt that faculty who teach online courses should get together for lunch to provide support and collaboration. Greg Daubenmire and Scott Vigallon are going to work together on that. Ralph Kindred mentioned that with the change in the Course Management System, the Sub-Committee will be very important. Scott Vigallon mentioned that Phil Wasserman submitted an idea to build moral. Smart Thinking will be delayed due to District approval (and payment). February 20 there will be a PBS broadcast about copyright issues online. Everyone is invited. It will be in room 2033 from 11:30 to 1:00. The TEACH Act will be a part of the broadcast. Eric Golanty asked if there would be money for refreshments at the February 20th broadcast and LaVaughn Hart said that TTIP can cover that. Karen Kit asked that the TEACH Act be put on the Intranet, but Ralph Kindred said that it is too huge to put up there. He said that maybe a condensed version will be put up there when they understand more. The District Web Development group is also looking at copyright issues.

Elizabeth Noyes - Working with the District Web Development Committee to create a Draft of a Web Policy. The group she is working with are Jennifer Aires, John McHugh, and the webmaster at Chabot, Joel. One question that was brought up was regarding the use of non-campus servers. Jeannine Methe said that the Draft Web Policy doesn't yet have a group consensus. As soon as she has that, then she will start to work with the Technology Committees regarding this. She doesn't want anyone to think she's being secretive about this, but they do want the basics down before it goes out. And the District Web Development meetings are not closed, so anyone is welcome to come. Ralph Kindred noted that the group working on the Draft Policy has done a phenomenal job. Elizabeth Noyes said this group is also working on a draft for a Web Style Guide. This will need to be specific to the college, but also uphold district policy. She is not planning any big changes to the school website. Chabot has a Web Advisory Group with Elizabeth feels may be good to work with here if there is a big infrastructure change. Ralph Kindred said that a Web Users Group has been discussed in the past. 

Eric Golanty asked if there would be any changes or cuts to software upgrades, staff side cuts, and supplies (e.g. paper and toner). Ralph Kindred said there have not been any proposals to cut down on hours of support. Bob Kratochvil said that statewide cuts are from the general fund - tech cuts are less discretionary. The general fund will be hit seriously with as high as 20% cuts to regular funding. We can make it to the end of the semester, but it will become a bigger problem by July 1. We are formulating worst-case scenarios and there are discussions to raising fees Spring 2004. The funds that are continuing to pull us thru are one-time non-general funds. Ralph Kindred said that staff would not be any more affected than the rest of the school.

Eric Golanty asked if we would be able to upgrade software? Ralph Kindred said there is a software budget, but every purchase will be closely examined.

Eric Golanty asked if anything is going to go away.  Jeannine Methe stated that even without new additions to the technology, the old stuff can be moved to better serve the school. Ralph Kindred said that we are working on efficiency and cost saving, trying to spread the budget as far as we can.

Eric Golanty asked if there was anything for the good of the order?

Ralph Kindred gave a report for Tom Trippe since he wasn't able to make it to the meeting - STARS has been reset for the semester. Several building network infrastructure will be upgraded and bldg. 1400 will get networking from Institutional Grant funds. Eric Golanty said that it's great to know that the technology support that we've known in the past will still be here with the budget cuts.

Fredda Cassidy said that it's been a pleasure to work with the technology group. Steve Gunderson and Ethan have made a great impact to the technology support at LPC. LaVaughn Hart agreed that there has been a great improvement and the service has improved.

VII. Distance Ed Sub Committee

Eric Golanty said that there are two issues surrounding Distance Education. 1) Technical Support and 2) Quality (Academic Quality). We have mainly discussed the Technical side of Distance Education in the Technology Meeting and Distance Ed Sub-Committee. There have been questions regarding curriculum and quality, should the scope of the Distance Ed Sub-Committee be changed to address other issues. Jeannine Methe said that we have adopted the new Course Management Platform and the DE Sub-Committee has a lot to discuss regarding that. The faculty may want to begin discussing the other issues in local committees or another group. Steve Bundy said that he is not sure the DE Sub-Committee is the appropriate group to people to discuss academic quality. There is already a venue to discuss these issues in the academic senate and/or curriculum committee with on-campus classes; there is no reason to change procedure. That we need to discuss how it is set up in addition to rubric for evaluation. Scott Vigallon said he could help in any evaluation process.  Steve Bundy said that the faculty could set up the curriculum process and work together with the Technology Committee for implementation.

Jeannine Methe and Ralph Kindred both agreed that this is a district-wide issue and should be consistent. LaVaughn Hart said that there is already an evaluation system set up for tenured and untenured faculty. For DE classes, an evaluation form is sent out by mail and they hope that students fill it out and send it back. Eric Golanty summed the conversation up saying that the general consensus is that academic quality for DE classes is not our turf and he will forward those concerns on to Barbara Morrisey. 

LaVaughn Hart mentioned she would like to see more feedback on the tools and accessibility available now. Jeannine Methe said that with the implementation of Blackboard, we have the opportunity to find those issues and pass them on for discussion and evaluation.

LaVaughn Hart made a motion to adjourn the meeting which was seconded by Fredda Cassidy.

